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Minutes
	For:
	Admissions and Place Planning Forum 

	Date:
	24.09.2020

	Time:
	16:00-18:00 

	Location:
	Conference call (due to Covid 19 restrictions)



Attendees:

Chair

Councillor Zulfiqar Ali: Interim Cabinet Member for Education (ZA)

Councillor Jane Lofthouse: Deputy Cabinet Member for Education (JL)
Local Authority Officers

Peter Gibb: Head of Access and Infrastructure (PG)

Tracy Jones: Group Manager, Pupil Services (TJ)

Manjit Bains: Commissioner – Education & Place Planning (MB)

Clerk

Kiran Parkash Singh: Pupil Services
Representative: Nursery schools

Jo Aylett: Head Teacher, Edith Kerrison Nursery School and Children’s Centre 

Representatives: Maintained primary schools

Diane Barrick: Head Teacher, Carpenters Primary School

Kate McGee: Head Teacher, Manor Primary School

Representatives: Maintained secondary schools

Ian Wilson: Head Teacher, Little Ilford Primary School 

Representatives: Academy secondary schools

Peter Whittle: Associate Principal, Langdon Academy (Brampton Manor Trust)

John Blaney: Principal, Royal Docks Academy (Burnt Mills Trust)

Simon Elliott: CEO Community School Trust 

Representative: Foundation schools

Anthony Wilson: Head Teacher, Lister Community School and CEO Newham Community Schools Trust

Representative: University Technical Colleges 

Victoria Webb: Vice Principal, London Design and Engineering UTC 

Faith Representative: Catholic schools  

Chris McCormack: Head Teacher, St.Bonaventure’s
Faith Representative: Church of England schools 

Matt Hipperson: Head Teacher, St. Luke’s Church of England Primary School

Representative: Single sex schools

Charlotte Robinson: Head Teacher, Rokeby School (boys only) 

Looked After Children Representative: Virtual School
Val Naylor: Executive Head Teacher 

Apologies:
Simon McKenzie: Interim Head 0-25 SEND Service (SM)

James Dawson: Head Teacher, Winsor Primary School

Sue Ferguson: Head Teacher, Ellen Wilkinson Primary School 

Paul Harris: CEO Tapscott Trust 

Quintin Peppiatt: New Vision Trust 

David Perks: East London Science School

Gael Hicks: Our Lady of Grace Catholic Academy Trust

Shirleyann Jones: Head Teacher, St. James’ Church of England Junior School  

Key
Secondary Head Teacher – SHT

Primary Head Teacher - PHT

Action Points

1. Welcome and Introductions
Local authority officers to inform members that if they are unable to attend they must send a replacement to represent their school/area at future meetings. 

Local authority officers to promote the forum to the independent education sector and other head teachers from Newham schools, to identify representatives to join the forum and work with the council on formulating place planning and admissions policies. 
2a. Normal admission transition process

Local authority officers to investigate the possibility of hosting secondary school virtual tours on the Newham website.
3. Department for Education – Statutory Consultation

Local authority officers to draft formal response to consultation including comment from the forum. Members not present at today’s meeting to be contacted to be given the opportunity to have their comments included in the response.
Working parties to be created to consider changes to the Code which will require schools and local authority officers to formulate the policy for the following areas;

· Staff child

· Reasons for referral to an alternative provision under Fair Access

· Special Educational Needs and Disability cases to be considered under Fair Access (if the DfE do not provide guidance on this)
5. Own admission authority school appeal statements

Local authority officers to circulate in house school appeal statement template to own admission authority schools and to promote service to prepare and present appeal cases on schools’ behalf.

6. Pupil place planning

Local authority officers to circulate revised version of Places for All strategy when published.

7d. Determination of admission arrangements

TJ to circulate guidance to own admission authority schools to advise what they need to do to determine their arrangements.

Database of admission authorities for Newham schools to be created to monitor determination and consultation compliance.

________________________________________________________________________   
Agenda Item 1. Welcome and Introductions

1. Chair ZA introduced himself as Interim Cabinet Member for Education and welcomed attendees to the first virtual forum of the 2020-2021 academic year. ZA asked forum members to introduce themselves and stated that he appreciated the time and effort members of the forum had put in to make the forum a productive body that played an important role in discussing and formulating admissions and place planning policies.  Apologies were forwarded for members who were unable to attend today’s forum. ZA recommended that members who are not able to attend the forum should be advised to send a representative. TJ will pick this up for future meetings.

2. ZA informed the panel that the current panel membership was being reviewed with a view of widening the forum to include colleagues from the independent school sector and also other head teachers who may be seeking opportunities to work closely with the council.   
Agenda Item 2. Minutes of last meeting & matters arising: 

1. The minutes of the previous forum meeting were reviewed. All present confirmed that it was an accurate recording of the discussions.

a. Normal admission transition process

1. TJ notified the panel the application process for starting primary (reception) and secondary school (year 7), opened on 1st September 2020. Despite the current social distancing measures, schools needed to ensure that they had a robust process in place to support parent/carers through the application process. 
2. Some parent/carers do not have access to technology or the ability to apply online and will normally rely on schools for support to make an application. Schools normally hold admission meetings and events to guide parent/carers through the process, particularly for their year 6 children. TJ asked primary school members what measures they were putting in to support parent/carers this year.

3. A PHT informed the forum that their school had been holding virtual meetings with parents via online video conferencing applications. They also sent information letters along with the Starting secondary school composite prospectus and will also be contacting parent/carers individually. 

4. Another PHT added they were doing similar things but also used a presentation the local authority had produced to provide advice and guidance to parent/carers through the process.
5. Primary school representatives present advised that they had all received positive feedback on the local authority produced presentation and it had benefited schools as well as parent/carers to navigate the process and the research they should do before submitting the application.

6. TJ advised the panel that there had been a Pan London agreement on how applications for grammar schools should be managed to allow parent/carers to change their preference if they received their 11+ test result after the national closing date. However, in light of recent changes to social distancing measures it was unclear how grammar schools were planning on holding tests. Whilst Newham does not have any grammar schools, each year there are parent/carers who do apply for grammar schools who will be impacted by these changes. 
7. A SHT added that their school had recorded virtual tours, uploaded to their website for families to view which had been working well. Another SHT added that they had also done something similar.   

8. ZA asked if I was possible to also host the tours on the Newham website which will allow parent/carers to access them in one place. TJ advised that this was possible as it could be added as an extension to the composite prospectus. 

9. A SHT added that they were holding face to face tours if one was requested and were being done in line with social distancing protocols. ZA advised that any schools planning on doing similar should contact Public Heath who will be able to support them with this. 

Agenda Item 3. Department for Education - Statutory Consultation: Admissions Code proposed for January 2021:

1. TJ advised the forum that in June 2020, the Department for Education (DfE) opened a statutory consultation on proposed amendments to the current School Admissions Code. The deadline for responses is 16 October 2020. Whilst forum members could respond individually as the body responsible for formulating LB Newham’s admission arrangements it was important for the forum to draft a collective response. 
2. ZA advised that LB Newham was already doing some elements of the proposed changes as good practice but there was still a need to consider the bigger changes and the impact they would have on Newham residents.
3. TJ outlined the proposed changes to the Code but highlighted the main areas of change. The draft Code puts more onus on own admission authority schools’ who must publish how in year admissions for their schools are managed to strict deadlines. Newham already has strong process in place but it needed to be more robust.

4. The draft Code has strengthened the support for vulnerable pupils where previously looked after children will be given the same rights as current looked after children. In addition to this, children on child protection plans or children in need plans can also be considered under Fair Access.

5. The draft Code requires the local authority to set out clear reasons why a young person is not offered a place at a school and an alternative provision is sought via Fair Access. A working party will need to be established to formulate the clear and specific grounds for placement at an alternative provision. 
6. It was hoped that the draft would be more robust on the definition of children with special educational needs that do not have an Education Health Care Plan (EHCP) that can be considered under Fair Access. At the moment all children without an EHCP but with some form of SEN, can be considered as Fair Access. This covers a large group of children. LB Newham will be raising this in the response as it is felt the Code will benefit from clarity relating to this group. A working group will be set to develop which SEND groups will be included under Fair Access.
7. The draft Code now makes it clear that admission authorities will be required to clarify the definition of a ‘staff child’. TJ advised that a working party will need to be established to develop Newham’s definition. 

8. A SHT asked if there had been changes regarding published admission numbers (PAN) i.e. does it only apply to normal points of entry or does it apply throughout all year groups. TJ advised that PAN only applies to the normal point of entry however departmental expectation was that schools should have a ‘roll limit’ for all year groups and that this should be the same as PAN.
9. TJ added that whilst schools could set a roll limit that was lower than their PAN, it would be mean that if all schools did that, there would less places for in year admissions and more children being considered under Fair Access. 

10. A SHT added that this matter had been raised previously where some schools were admitting more than their PAN at the normal point of admission and therefore not admitting children in year. This meant that other schools were taking in more children as part of the in year admissions process. TJ advised that the draft Code has not proposed any changes to this. 

11. PG suggested that clarity should be sought from the DfE as part of the response to the consultation. 

12. The general position of the local authority is that Newham is already doing some of the proposed changes as good practice. Oher changes are welcomed, particularly supporting vulnerable children and strengthening the in year admissions process, by placing additional responsibility on own admission authority schools. But there was a need for clarity on elements that will form part of the consultation response. 

13. ZA asked if any forum members had already responded directly to the consultation. All advised that they hadn’t. ZA advised that should anyone want to add to the response they should contact PG and TJ by 03rd October 2020. TJ will also contact forum members not present to include their views.   

Agenda Item 4. New arrivals and autumn Census
1. The forum reviewed the data of new arrival applications to Newham and where they had moved from. ZA highlighted the number of families moving to Newham from elsewhere in the UK. Traditionally, Newham was considered a ‘transit’ borough where families arrive in from abroad and then move to other parts of London. The fact that families were now moving to, and staying in the borough demonstrated that Newham was now a place where families are looking to stay. This was a positive thing.
2. TJ outlined that the authority had seen a relatively low numbers of applications at the start of the summer break but there was a spike towards the end of August which saw the number of in year applications reach levels seen in previous years over the same period. 
3. All primary school aged children who were without a school place were offered a school place in the first two weeks of the academic year. All secondary school children were also offered a place by the date of this meeting. Thanks were offered to The Cumberland School, Langdon Academy and Rokeby School who worked with the local authority to place as many children as possible. Without these schools over allocating, it would have taken longer to place the secondary aged children in good time for schools to submit their Census returns on 1st October 2020. 
4. ZA asked what the current position was with unplaced children. TJ advised that all had been placed up until any new applications that were submitted on 23rd September 2020.

5. TJ asked if any schools had faced challenges relating to arranging admissions in light of current social distancing measures. Schools present advised that there had been no issues. 
Agenda Item 5. Own Admission Authority school appeal statements
1. ZA advised the panel that he had seen appeal statements as part of member’s casework and felt some admission authority statements in response to school appeals submitted by appellants were not of a standard that would be expected. Appeal statements needed to be more clear and understandable. 

2. TJ advised that independent panel members had also raised concerns about the quality of the information included in the statements and also the ability of presenting officers to answer questions. 

3. TJ notified the forum that the local authority has an appeal statement template that they could use to draft their responses. The local authority could also look at arranging training with an education barrister to help with presenting skills and statement drafting and also provide additional information to help with appeals within GDPR restrictions.

4. Own admission authority schools could also purchase appeal packages from the local authority to prepare and present appeal cases on their behalf. Some own admission authority schools were already doing this. 

5. It was agreed that LB Newham will share their template with own admission authority schools to use at future appeal hearings and will also promote the service of preparing appeal statements and presenting the case on own admission authority schools behalf. 

Agenda Item 6. Pupil place planning

1. PG advised the forum that the latest draft of Newham’s place planning strategy, ‘Places for All’ will be taken to Cabinet later this year. Further to discussions at previous Admissions Forums, the latest forecast reflected modelling based on local data, rather than being based on London wide forecasting models that do not consider the local position. This is based on the projected yield of children from families expected to occupy new build homes. 

2. MB advised that the pupil yield from future new housing projects was expected to be lower than originally forecast. This was primarily due to the type of housing being built (apartments) that was attracting city workers and young professionals.

3. The pupil yield for primary has been revised from 0.17 to 0.11-0.16 and for secondary from 0.09 to 0.06-0.1, resulting in a reduction in the overall forecast.
4. In addition to this between 2018 and 2019 there had been a reduction in the birth rate locally. This reflected the trend that was being seen on a national level too. 

5. The primary school current position remains that there will be sufficient places over the next five years. However, despite the revision of the secondary pupil yield there will still be a need for secondary school places and all planned expansions are needed; it is possible more provision will needed on top of planned projects and the forecast will be kept under review.
6. PG will circulate the revised ‘Places for All’ strategy once it is ready to be published. 
Agenda Item 7. Standing Items 

a) New academy conversions and proposed new free schools

1. TJ advised that St Antony’s Catholic Primary School joined the Our Lady of Grace Academy Trust on 1st September 2020.

2. PG advised that the DfE announced in July that the Learning in Harmony Trust was successful in their bid for new special school. The new school should be ready in two years but it was possible that it could take longer. 

3. ZA stated that the special school is needed as part of a continuum of provision, which continues Newham’s inclusive policy of education. 
b) Consultations 
1. TJ advised that the authority was not aware of any admission authorities in Newham proposing any changes to their arrangements. However, as a result of Covid-19 restrictions, Chobham Academy had agreed an in year variation to their arrangements and will not require applicants to sit a banding test. The academy is also planning on removing banding from their arrangements on a permanent basis. 
2. A SHT suggested that when Chobham Academy do consult on removing banding from their arrangements on a permanent basis the forum should respond to the consultation with support. 

3. A PHT from a faith school advised that they had applied for an in year variation on the basis that applicants may have not been able to attend their place of worship due to lockdown restrictions. 

4. TJ advised the forum that even if admission authorities do not make any changes to their arrangements, they would still need to consult on their arrangements every seven years. 
ZA suggested that a central database should be created to ensure that all Newham admission authorities can be monitored to ensure compliance with the Admissions Code and they consult within the correct timescales. 

5. ZA asked if the same principals apply to independent schools. TJ advised that they do not have to comply with the Admissions Code, however they do have to comply with safeguarding guidance. The authority have recently started working with local independent schools to share data and also to provide guidance and advice. 
c. Objections to the Office of the Schools Adjudicator (OSA)
1. TJ advised the panel that there had been no recent cases from the OSA. Previous objections have been around summer born children but the DfE should be publishing further guidance on how admission authorities should manage deferment requests.

2. Once this is published it will be circulated to various head teacher groups for further discussion and potential impact on admissions. Should there be a need to discuss further it can be added to the agenda for the next forum. 

d. Determination of admission arrangements 

1. TJ advised that admission authorities were required to determine their arrangements for 2022 admission by 28 February 2021. TJ will circulate advice as to what admission authorities will be required to do later this term.

e. Transition processes for normal admissions

1. Covered in agenda item 1.
f. Composite Prospectus

1. TJ informed the forum that there had been positive feedback on the autumn 2020 editions of the composite prospectuses and thanked schools for providing the photographs for the new editions. 
Agenda Item 8. Any other business, items for next meeting
1. None
2. ZA closed the meeting by thanking schools for working hard in challenging circumstances to get schools fully opened at the start of the academic year. These were worrying times and Newham had been disproportionally affected by the Covid-19 pandemic. If there was any additional support required by schools to function as normally as they can, they should contact the relevant service area in the council to arrange this. It was important that schools and the local authority work together for the benefit of Newham residents. 

Meeting Closed 18:00
Date for next 2020-21 meeting: March 2021 exact date to be confirmed.
End.
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